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Parish Chairman’s News – June 2013

This report gets harder to write each time I put pen to paper, for although my days never seem to end it’s difficult to extract the important items from the trivia of day to day governance and the “can you just” tasks that always seem to take precedence.

Well here is what has happened in the past month and what is to follow; 

[image: image1.emf]The intrepid “twinners” recently made a visit to their counterparts in Hardelot on a gloriously sunny Saturday and were made to feel very welcome as usual.  We visited the nearby town of Montreuil and were taken on a conducted tour of the old walled city by an excellent English speaking guide.  We are looking forward to welcoming our “Twins” in Otford for lunch on Saturday 8th June

[image: image2.wmf]The Otford Society organised their annual St Georges Day festivity in the Woodman and we all dined on good old English “roast beef and Yorkshire pudding”, and we thank Jim for his convivial accommodation. The meal was followed by a short talk on Shakespeare (as it was also his birthday) and Ken Gunderson’s tribute to St George.

[image: image3.wmf]
Now a warning for “Otfordians” that the Parish Car Park will be shut for a couple of weeks in August whilst we arrange for it to be resurfaced and remarked.  At the moment we are aiming to commence work the week beginning the 12th August, to try and take advantage of the Village Memorial Hall closure at the same time.  However, if the weather is inclement then this date might well have to slip as it's impossible to lay tarmac whilst it’s raining, so bear with us. Notices will be displayed at the entrance as we approach the deadline date.  There may also be some minor areas closed whilst we carry out preparatory work prior to resurfacing.  
Th[image: image4.jpg]


e recycling bins will have to be temporarily removed to accommodate the resurfacing. 

When they return, if the bottle banks are full please DO NOT just leave the bottles on the ground. This looks unsightly and these bottles often break and cause a danger to small feet dogs and car tyres. Other Recycling bins are available at Sainsbury's and Tesco's. 
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Now to the car park toilets – do we really need them? Do Otfordians ever use them?  It costs the Parish Council (you) in the region of £6000 just to have them there, on top of that are the running repairs required for general maintenance and of course any acts of vandalism that occur.  This is bound to be discussed at one of the Parish Council meetings, so let the clerk know your views.
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With respect to the pay and display, although that is still under discussion, it is now only the fine detail that has to be resolved and it is proposed to introduce it sometime in the autumn after the car park has been resurfaced.  Watch this space.
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No doubt by now most of you will have learned that the school expansion is going ahead with conditions attached, the most important of which is that the School Travel Plan has to be written in conjunction with the Parish Council and we will ensure that it addresses the topic of highway safety and also that of the daily commute to the car park.  The Parish Council is in touch with the contractors to minimise the impact on the car park and they have agreed to park and walk or be bussed into the site.  The contractors have also been in touch with the Warham Road residents regarding usage of their road as access to the rear of the school and the contractors will be working within limited operating hours to minimise their effect on the school commute.

A group of residents organised a very successful data gathering exercise to assist OPC and the school in compiling an acceptable travel plan (a condition of the planning permission for the school expansion).  It transpired that the school had publicised the event and most parents left the cars at home and walked.  It proved the point that if children walk to school there isn’t a major problem with parking in the village.  OPC has received several comments from drivers who pass through the village on their way to work stating that as there was very little traffic congestion they arrived at their place of work early for a change.  So well done and thanks to the school for publicising the event.  It would be interesting to see what the results would accrue if a similar exercise was carried out that wasn’t so well publicised.
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I have just heard that Otford Post Office will be closing at 13.00 on Wed 5 June and reopening at 09.00 on Friday 7th June for an internal refurbishment.  Following the refurbishment it will be open from 09.00 to 17.30 every day except Sundays and presumably Bank Holidays.

By the time you read this article the Annual meeting of the electorate will have taken place and we should all be much more knowledgeable as to what the various local clubs and societies have to offer us.

[image: image9.wmf]St Bartholomew's Church Fair

St Bartholomew's Church Fair will be taking place in the grounds of Castle House on Saturday 22nd June from 2pm. Stalls will include: Books, Plants, Cakes, Crafts, White Elephant, raffle, unwanted gifts, bottles, toys, soft drinks, strawberries and cream and ices. Other attractions include children's games and a bouncy castle. There will be a children's art competition with the theme 'In the Jungle'. There are two categories 7-11 and under 7 with good prizes. All village children are welcome to submit an entry. Contact Christeen Malan on 01959 522654. Also there is a single rose competition judged by silent auction so why not bring along an entry on the day.

Rubbish Bags

This is a polite request not to put out your rubbish bags until the morning of your collection. Putting them out the night before is an invitation to foxes and it makes a horrible mess which looks very unsightly and the dustmen don't have time to pick it up. Thank you for your co-operation. 
Otford Needs You!

The Otford Society (a Registered Charity) urgently needs a volunteer to become its Secretary/Organiser.  The duties are not too arduous and include arranging and attending three committee meetings per year, attending the AGM and on occasion helping out at The Garden Party and Fete. No minute taking is required and most communications with the other committee members can be conducted by email. If you can find 2 or 3 hours a month and are keen to help us protect our Village and improve its amenities please contact Carol Griffiths on 01959 523140 or carolgriffiths@waitrose.com

South East Open Studios
[image: image10.wmf]This year's South East Open Studios will take place between 7th and 23rd June. In Otford Ann Bridges studio will be open at 58 High Street on 7th, 8th, 14th, 15th, 21st and 22nd June between 10am to 5pm and on 9th, 16th and 23rd between 2pm and 6pm. Ann will be demonstrating her techniques on stencil and relief printmaking used to make her richly coloured one off images and small editions. Browse through her sketchbooks and there will also be cards and postcards for sale. Copies of the brochure containing all the artists and makers who are opening are available from the Parish Council Office and Heritage Centre. Entry to all the venues is free. Why not take this opportunity this year to visit some studios, chat to the talented artists and maybe come away with a cherished work of art or craft.

Otford Heritage Centre
[image: image11.emf]Thank you to all of you who have contributed to the Home Entertainment/Children's Corner in the Heritage Centre - a fantastic response.

Next year, 2014, marks the anniversary of the start of World War One. Would you mind having another rummage at home and see if you can find any memorabilia (medals, letters, equipment etc) connected with World War One.

The Heritage Centre would be very grateful if you would loan them so they can construct an exiting display in the Heritage Centre to mark this event. Please contact Nick Fothergill on 01959 524120

There are two new exhibitions in the Centre for the summer.  'Toys and games from years gone by' which includes board games, jigsaw puzzles, card games and a small train track and an 'Audio/Visual' including  LP records, a television, early tape recording equipment and other memorabilia. 
Also the garden in the Heritage Centre has also had a 'makeover'.  The patio has been extended and the garden renovated with new plants added.  We need more plants and shrubs.  If anyone has any spare plants/shrubs we would be pleased to add them to the garden. And the weeds are growing fast - so if anyone has an hour a week to spare to help and tidying and planting please contact Carol Griffiths - 523140 or Ed Thompson - 525969.  And bring your hoe along!  

 

[image: image12.wmf]Community Warden Surgery
Paul holds his weekly surgery to discuss any problems and community issues at School House on Tuesdays between 11am and 12 noon. Come and see him. Paul can also be contacted on 07813 713366. 

Police Matters

Local PCSO Jane Wright covers Otford, Shoreham, Dunton Green and Riverhead. If you need crime prevention advice please visit Otford post office where a stand there contains leaflets which covers a wide range of incidents. If you wish to contact her for further advice or even a chat please call 101. This is also the number to call to report a non-emergency crime. If your life is in danger or a crime is being committed please call 999.

Otford -Neufchatel - Hardelot Twinning
Would your child or grandchild like an email friend in Hardelot? Would your family enjoy hospitality with a family in Hardelot for a couple of days this summer? Would you like to visit La Coupole and enjoy a boat ride on the marshes near St Omer with overnight hospitality over the weekend of 22nd/23rd June. Please contact Jane Lawrey via the Parish Office.

The next social gathering will be at the Woodman on Monday 3rd June at 7.45pm. We shall look forward to seeing you. On Saturday 8th June our "Twins" will be visiting Coolings, Rushmore Hill from 9.30am, the Bull for a buffet lunch from 12 noon and Sissinghurst from 2.30pm. If you would like to meet them please let Jane Lawrey know, via the Parish Office, and if you see them, do speak to them - French or English!

Otford & District Historical Society
[image: image13.wmf]The Otford & District Historical are pleased to announce a special summer lecture on  Friday 19th July at 6.30pm (doors open 6.00pm) in St Bartholomew's Church entitled 'Beethoven, The Man Revealed' by John Suchet. John hosts Classic FM's flagship morning show. 
Tickets cost £8 and are available from the Parish Council Office, Sevenoaks Bookshop, Otford Library and Seal Library.
Otford Gardeners' Society

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 4th June at 8pm in Otford Village Memorial Hall when Stephens Harmer a garden history lecturer from Hadlow College, will talk about 'The Plant Hunters'. Admission, which includes refreshments is £1 for visitors.

On Sunday 16th June the society's Coach Trip is to Godinton House near Ashford for a visit which coincides with the annual Delphinium Festival. Contact the Secretary Janet Finney on 01959 523760 for further details.

Rose & Summer Show

[image: image14.wmf]The Rose and Summer Show will take place on Saturday 29th June. This show brings together the beautiful flowers and tasty fruit and vegetables from the early summer garden. Also featured are flower arrangements, cookery and photographic classes. The show takes place in the Otford Village Memorial Hall and opens to the public at 2.15pm. Admission is 50p, under 16’s admitted free. Teas will be served until 4pm and there will be a sales table open all afternoon.

Girlguiding Otford
 A very big thank you to all the residents who saved their Sainsburys Active Kids vouchers for us again this year.  Vouchers are no longer being handed out in stores but we still have a few weeks to collect and count any final vouchers before we need to submit them.  Please check your purses and pockets etc for those last few vouchers and drop them into our collecting box, which will remain in the Parish Office until the beginning of July.  The Guide unit currently have over 30 girls and also a small senior section patrol.  This is a great success after the unit was re-opened just over 3 years ago with about 6 Guides but it does mean that the Barbara and Carol need additional help on Friday evenings.  Please contact them on 07920 404119 or via the Girlguiding website by clicking on ‘Get Involved’ if you can volunteer, even occasionally.
Otford Oast WI

The meetings take place on the 3rd Thursday of each month starting at 9.30am in Otford Village Memorial Hall. The next meeting will take place on 20th June when Barbara Huish will talk about 'Life as a Sculptress' There is a crèche and the first visit is free. Do join them. Contact Julie Stevens on 01732 458732 for more details

Otford Evening WI

At the May meeting Brenda Ash was elected to continue being President for another year. On Thursday 13th June at 7.30pm in the Village Hall they are having a representative from 'Clarins' come to speak and demonstrate their products. All are welcome. For more information please contact Sandra Thomas on 0208 402 4634. 
Health Walk

[image: image15.wmf]Go along and try the Health Walk which starts from Otford Car Park every Monday at 10.30am. The walks last normally about an hour. The walks are free and are organised by Sevenoaks District Council. There is no need to book.

[image: image16.wmf]Sevenoaks Book Fair

The next Sevenoaks Book Fair will take place on Saturday 22nd June in Otford Village Memorial Hall between 9am and 2.30pm. Free Admission and refreshments are available.

Festival of Fabrics

[image: image17.wmf]There will be a Festival of Fabrics a collection of the finest fabrics from around the world on Friday 7th June between 10am and 6pm in Otford Village Memorial Hall.  It will include silks, velvets, cottons, tapestries, patterned and plain, including top brand names and trimmings. All are used by the top London interior designers. This is a unique opportunity to purchase at giveaway prices.

Sevenoaks Embroiderer’s Guild

[image: image18.jpg]


The next meeting will take place in the Otford Methodist Hall (NOTE CHANGE OF VENUE) on Saturday 29th June. Thelma Dickens will talk about 'A Journey to now'. The meetings start at 10am and 2pm and end with tea and cakes at about 4pm. For further information please contact Sylvia Grafton on 01732 452117.

Otford Library

There will be a Free Craft activity making picture frames at the Library on Saturday 15th June from 10am to 12 noon. Please ring Angela on 01959 522488 to book a place.

Don't forget 'Talk Time' at the Library on Monday mornings between 11.30am and 12.30pm where you can have a coffee and chat about current events, issues and goings on in the village. They call themselves the 'Monday Moaners'.
Otford Art Group

[image: image19.wmf]The Otford Art Group will be holding a Sale and Display of original paintings and cards on Saturday 15th June between 10.30am and 3.30pm in Otford Village Memorial Hall. There will be many tables with prints and local crafts for sale and show. Admission is free.
Otford Allotments Association

The Otford Allotment Association now has a short waiting list. Now is a very good time to consider taking up this very worthwhile pursuit. For more information please contact Roger Beasley on 01732 463072 or email rogerbeasley@tiscali.co.uk. The size of the plot can be arranged to suit individual requirements in most cases and there is plenty of support for beginners, or those that think it a bit daunting, from other allotmenteers.

Aircraft Noise

[image: image20.wmf]Otford residents may have noted increased aircraft noise particularly around 10.30pm - 11.30pm, just when many are retiring for the night. Heathrow flight paths have been subject to experiments of various kinds recently and even with double glazing and insulation in the quiet of the evening the noise can be disturbing for humans and animals. Complaints about aircraft noise can be lodges at www.heathrowairport.com/noise by clicking on 'log a noise enquiry' and filing in an online complaint form. A response from Heathrow can be requested on this form and they do take complaints seriously.

Mink Monitoring

[image: image21.wmf]Kent Wildlife Trust are attempting to monitor the population of mink in the River Darent. The monitoring of mink is part of a long term plan to re-introduce water voles to the River and to other water bodies locally. The monitoring of the mink is done by the use of rafts secured to locations in the River opposite Beadles Garage. The rafts have a tunnel fixed to the top covering a tray containing a clay mix. The mink are curious creatures and will explore these tunnels leaving footprints in the clay. Unfortunately on three occasions these expensive rafts have been let loose from their moorings and two have gone missing. If anyone has any information which might lead to the recovery of these rafts please contact the local monitor Ray Leathers on 01959 522227
Loft and Cavity Wall Insulation
[image: image22.wmf]Action with Communities in Rural Kent has teamed up with British Gas to offer free cavity wall and/or loft insulation to anyone in receipt of eligible benefits including child tax credit and state pension credit: other benefits are included. It is also free to anyone living in certain geographical areas as defined by the Government. There is no catch and you do not need to be a British Gas customer. Insulating your home can save you hundreds of pounds on your energy bills and makes your home warmer; it's good for the environment too by lowering your carbon emissions. For more information on this free offer and to check your eligibility contact British Gas free on 0800 980 9037 or speak to Tessa O'Sullivan at Action with Communities in Rural Kent on 01303 813790
Asian Longhorn Beetles

[image: image23.wmf]The UK's first infestation of Asian longhorn beetle has been confirmed in Kent. A routine Forestry Commission survey in Paddock Wood near Maidstone discovered several beetle larvae, which can reach 2in in length, inside a hedgerow poplar tree. More than 20 other infested trees have since been found and felled. The beetles are believed to have arrived in wood packaging imported from China. Asian longhorn beetles are shiny and black up to 1 ½ins long with white markings and long antennae. The fat white larvae do the most damage, drilling undetected inside trees, eating the wood, weakening and sometimes killing the plant. Their host range includes many broad-leaved shrubs and trees, including species of Acer and Birch, Horse Chestnut and fruit trees including apples, plums and pears. If you suspect you may have seen an Asian longhorn beetle or evidence of its presence please contact the FERA helpline on 0844 248 0071 or email planthealthinfo@fera.gsi.gov.uk.
Stag Theatre Productions

Another Two Comedies - Two Courses

[image: image24.wmf]The Virtuous Burglar by Dario Fo and
The Fat Lady sings in Little Grimley by David Tristram

Following on from the successful event at last year’s Sevenoaks Summer Festival, Stag Theatre Company are proud to return with another great comedy event. 2 short comedy plays interspersed with an evening meal of 2 courses.

· When a virtuous burglar tries to do an honest bit of thieving it all goes horribly wrong and he ends up with a mistress, two wives and no loot! 

· Little Grimley is in trouble again! This time the threat is a rival amateur theatre society spoiling their pitch with a sell out production!

This will be a wonderful combination of food and entertainment. Both plays are chosen for a great comedy evening with a little bit of farce thrown in. Come and enjoy a light hearted evening at The Plaza Suite, Stag Theatre on 21st and 22nd June at 8pm. Ticket price £13.50. Box Office number 01732 450175

Knole Decorative and Fine Art Society

[image: image25.wmf]Knole Decorative and Fine Arts Society meets on the 3rd Thursday of the month at the Sevenoaks Community Centre, Bat & Ball. The lectures start promptly at 1.45 pm and finish by 3 pm. The next meeting will be on 20th June when Steven Desmond will talk about ' Pavilions of Pleasure - Summer Houses and other buildings in Georgian landscape gardens'. The Georgian landscape garden was an ideal setting for ornamental buildings of all kinds. Minor structures were required both to draw the eye and to provide glorified seats for viewing the garden layout, as well as more pressing requirements such as bath houses, banqueting houses and chapels. Designers took full advantage of this taste to furnish structures in a wide range of styles, sometime emblematic, sometimes merely eclectic and lovely. Plans reveal endless variations on charming themes. Elegant parties drove out for afternoons in the Pantheon, The Turkish Tent or the Swiss Cottage. The parks and gardens of Britain and Europe are strewn with examples of this rich phase of design history, which will be explored. Anyone interested in attending a lecture or joining the Society, please contact Yvonne Stewart on 01732 457852 or email knoledfas@gmail.com
Citizens Advice Bureau

A Citizens Advice Bureau surgery takes place on the 1st Tuesday of each month at the Otford Parish Council offices between 10am and 12 noon. No appointment necessary.

 
[image: image26.wmf]Hospice of Hope events

On Thursday 20th June at 12.30pm join Author & Broadcaster Tessa Dunlop for their Ladies Lunch “To Romania with Love” at Brandshatch Place Hotel & Spa, Fawkham, Kent. Cost is £29.50 per person to include a drink on arrival, three course lunch with a glass of wine, coffee & mints 
Enter the fantastic prize draw on the day, kindly donated by Brandshatch Place Hotel &Spa: enjoy a spa break for two at this luxury country Hotel & Spa to include dinner, overnight stay & breakfast with 2 one hour treatments and full use of the leisure facilities. Tickets available from Wendy or Marion 01959 525110 wendy@hospicesofhope.co.uk or marion@hospicesofhope.co.uk

Artist of the Month

The artist for the months of May and June is Barbara Darby. Barbara says "I have enjoyed painting since my school days (a long time ago) and I have tried many mediums oil, acrylic, water pencils and watercolour and sometimes create a mixed media picture.  I enjoy experimenting.  In this picture of a Norfolk beach in water colour, acrylic and modelling compound, I used my cake icing skills to ‘pipe’ the ropes and chains to give the picture a 3D effect before painting them".

Planning
[image: image27.wmf]
The following applications have been considered by the Parish Council in March. For more information, please contact the Parish Clerk or the Head of Development Services, Sevenoaks District Council, Argyle Road, Sevenoaks, Kent on 01732 227000.
a. New Applications
SE/13/00781
75 Knighton Road
Erection of a side extension to the existing property and loft conversion with roof lights to rear

SE/13/00788
Bag End, Shoreham Road
Retention of resurfaced timber decked terrace. Replacement stairs 9north end) and balustrading 
SE/13/00892
The Hop Barn, High Street

Demolition of the existing conservatory and erection of two storey side extension and single storey front extension and replacement chimney.

SE/13/01094
37 Well Road
Demolition of the existing triple garage and side extension, replacement with a single storey side extension and two storey side and rear extensions. Installation of 4 solar panels to proposed south elevation.

SE/13/00931
Russell House School

Retention of a single storey double classroom building

SE/13/00932
Russell House School
Retention of single storey single classroom
SE/13 01124
Hillway, Pilgrims Way East
Demolition of existing house and erection of new replacement dwelling
SE/13/01143
The Chantry, The Green
Internal alteration for enhanced use of existing accommodation and provision of 2 no conservation rooflights to the East facing elevation.
SE/13/01161
15 Orchard Road
Erection of a two storey side extension

SE/13/00922
Block 9, Vestry Road

Redevelopment of site to comprise 5 units for class B8 trade counter use with associated parking.

SE/13/01059
Croft Lodge, 35 Hillydeal Road
Demolition of existing conservatory to incorporate a single storey side (North West) extension with glazed rooflight. Conversion of existing garage into a habitable space and erection of a single storey side (South East) extension with a new low level pitched roof over. Erection of a first floor extension to the rear. Installation of a roof light in the centre of the flat roof. Creation of a bay window to front right hand side to match left hand side bay window.
SE/13/01225
4 Tudor Drive
Erection of a single storey rear and side extension with roof lights to include replacement pitched roof to existing side extension with additional roof light and removal of existing chimney

SE/13/01226
Burfield, Pilgrims Way East

Additional store area to basement level, and erection of single storey extension to the front of the dwelling
SE/13/01209
Longmore House, rear of 25-28 High Street
Replacement Roof

SE/12/02993
Beadles, Sevenoaks Road
Installation of new VW corporate image, to include the erection of a freestanding portal sign, a freestanding retailer frame and a new sign for totem sign
b. Results received
SE/13/00245
70 Willow Park
Demolition of existing garage to facilitate the erection of a single storey rear/side extension to include new garage. Removal of internal wall.








Allowed
SE/13/00562
Land North of Pilgrims Oasts, Station Road

Erection of a single subterranean Class C3 dwelling house





Refused
SE/13/00483
11 Coombe Road

Conversion of roof space into habitable space with dormer windows to the front and rear of the property. Small infill extension to ground floor (2.6sqm) - replacement roof to existing dilapidated annex building roof and adjoining roof. Minor alterations to doors and windows to suit internal layout.


Allowed
SE/13/00488
Otford Primary School
Demolition of the existing swimming pool building and erection of a new building to accommodate three additional classrooms with associated welfare facilities and an extension to the existing school hall. 
Allowed
SE/13/00611
Mayola, Station Road
Erection of a garden storage /gym outbuilding and installation of rooflights to the main dwelling.
Allowed
SE/13/00637
The Grange, High Street

Internal alterations together with demolition of parts of the 21st century single storey extensions to side and proposals for new single storey extensions to the sides and rear.




Allowed

c. Appeals
APP/G2245/A/12/2187060
High Point, Coombe Road
Demolition of detached double garage and erection of a 1 bedroom lodge style dwelling house with parking bay to side












Dismissed
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Rubbish and Garden Bags

 Garden waste bags packs are available from the Parish Council office at £13 for 25. It avoids all those trips to the tip. Rolls of black sacks at £1.50 and white sacks at 50p are also available.

Newsletter Deadline

The deadline for items for the July /August Newsletter will be Friday 21st June
